NHPF Issue Brief

No. 801 / October 26, 2004



The Provider System for Children's Mental Health: Workforce Capacity and Effective Treatment

Jane Koppelman, Consultant

OVERVIEW — This issue brief examines two issues that are key to meeting children's unmet needs for mental health care: ensuring that the provider supply is adequate and that the care delivered is effective. It describes the shortage of qualified providers to address children's mental disorders, as well its possible causes; it describes how managed care, to a certain extent, drives practice patterns; and it discusses the gray areas in deciding which providers are most qualified to deliver what care. In addition, this paper introduces what is known about evidence-based care in children's mental health, the extent to which it is being taught and practiced, the extent to which health plans are adopting such practices, and the effect such strategies may have on the makeup of the children's mental health provider field.



The Provider System for Children's Mental Health: Workforce Capacity and Effective Treatment

The landmark surgeon general's 1999 report on mental health found that nearly 14 million children—one in five—have a diagnosable mental disorder. Yet most of these children, even those with the most severe impairments, get no care. The report states that there is a shortage of child psychiatrists and of appropriately trained clinical psychologists and social workers to treat children. The President's New Freedom Commission on Mental Health, also found that "the supply of well-trained mental health professionals is inadequate in most areas of the country, [and] rural areas are especially hard hit. In addition, particular shortages exist for mental health providers who serve children, adolescents, and older Americans."

Provider shortages have been documented in private practice, community clinics, public hospitals, and public mental health care systems that seek to keep severely disturbed children at home with programs such as respite care, day treatment, and therapeutic foster care.

Although the problem of a workforce shortage seems straightforward, the question of how to address the shortage is extremely messy. The mental health workforce is in flux: more disciplines (that is, psychiatrists, psychologists, counselors, etc.) are offering mental health care, their practice boundaries are increasingly blurry to both consumers and health plans, and a number of these professions are in the process of retooling and redefining their roles.

Thus, it is difficult to determine how many more psychiatrists, psychologists, social workers, counselors, and related professionals are needed to boost the supply of children's mental health providers. Increasingly, psychiatrists are getting out of the business of talk therapy and specializing in medication management. Pediatricians, nurse practitioners, and some psychologists are creeping into the domain of psychiatry by prescribing medication to treat children's mental disorders. Clinical social workers and master's degree–level counselors are being paid by health plans to deliver psychotherapy, which is traditionally the domain of psychologists and psychiatrists.

The various disciplines that offer mental health services require different levels of training, offer different areas of expertise, and command different salaries in the health care marketplace. Yet the question of which discipline is best suited to provide medication management and/or psychotherapy

National Health Policy Forum

2131 K Street NW, Suite 500 Washington DC 20037

202/872-1390 202/862-9837 [fax] nhpf@gwu.edu [e-mail] www.nhpf.org [web]

Judith Miller Jones
Director

Sally Coberly *Deputy Director*

Monique Martineau *Publications Director*

NHPF is a nonpartisan education and information exchange for federal health policymakers.

is by no means clear. Along with questions of how to increase the supply and even out the distribution of children's mental health providers, regardless of their discipline, there are serious concerns about the extent to which the care that professionals are currently offering is effective.

Evidence-based medicine—practices and procedures that have been shown to improve patient outcomes—has become increasingly popular in the past ten years. It is now being applied to mental health. There is a growing body of knowledge that illuminates which medications, and which types of psycho- and behavioral therapies, yield the best outcomes for children with a range of mental disorders. Best practices are even being developed for public systems of care that treat children with serious emotional disturbance. Although evidence-based care for children's mental health is still in its infancy, it is widely acknowledged that much of how providers are being trained, how they practice, and what is being reimbursed by public and private insurers does not match the strategies that have been found to work.

This issue brief examines two issues that are critical in meeting children's unmet needs for mental health care: ensuring that there are enough providers and that the delivered care is effective. The paper describes the nature of provider shortages, discusses how managed care can drive practice patterns, and explores which providers are most qualified to deliver what care. This paper also introduces evidence-based care in children's mental health; the extent to which it is being taught and practiced, as well as which health plans are adopting such practices; and its potential effect on the providers of children's mental health.

WORKFORCE TRENDS

Among all disciplines that provide mental health care to children, there is a striking trend toward the use of professionals who lack specialty training in child mental health. The bulk of psycho- and behavioral therapy is provided by social workers. Most prescriptions for psychotropic medication for children are written by pediatricians and family physicians, not psychiatrists. Experts across the professions generally agree that nonspecialists are not trained appropriately to be providing this type of care. But they do not agree on the extent to which more specialists should be trained, or generalists should retool, to offer children effective mental health care. Undergirding this question of an adequate workforce is the issue of money: the educational costs of becoming trained as a specialist are considerable, health plan payment rates favor lower-paid providers, and comparatively low payment rates are offered to the public sector mental health workforce.

The supply, practice patterns, and overlapping of the various child mental health provider disciplines is described more fully here.

Mental Health Providers Who Prescribe

Children with mental disorders are treated with psychotherapy, behavioral therapy, or medication, and often with some combination thereof. In recent years, the use of psychotropic medication to treat children with mental health problems has increased dramatically. Between 1987 and 1996, psychotropic use among children and adolescents nearly tripled, growing from 1.4 percent to 3.9 percent, or more than 2 million children.³

Children's mental health providers generally fall into one of two categories—those who can prescribe medication (psychiatrists, some psychiatric nurse practitioners, and, increasingly, pediatricians) and those who can conduct psycho- and behavioral therapies (psychologists, social workers, counselors). Child psychiatrists are arguably the only discipline adequately trained to do both, although many complain that psychiatric training programs fall short on preparation for psycho- and behavioral therapy.

This division has its drawbacks. The bulk of the children's mental health workforce has no prescribing privileges, creating demand pressures on child psychiatrists because of the popularity of using medication to treat children's mental disorders. Pediatricians and family physicians, who have less training in prescribing psychiatric drugs for children, are being called on to pick up the slack.

Psychiatrists — Child and adolescent psychiatrists are the providers with the most training in treating children with psychotropic medication. In 1990, the Council on Graduate Medical Education estimated that the nation would need 30,000 child and adolescent psychiatrists to meet the demand in 2000. In 2000, there were 6,300, and no promises of a new flood of trainees. The number of child and adolescent psychiatry residents has remained flat over the past five years.

There is a clear demand for child and adolescent psychiatrists. The federal Bureau of Health Professions projects that just to maintain the current utilization rates of psychiatric care, and considering that currently most children who need care do not get it, by 2020 the nation will need 12,624 child and adolescent psychiatrists but is expected to only have 8,312.⁴

There is both a shortage and a maldistribution of psychiatrists specializing in children. Many rural areas have few if any of these specialists. The ratios of child and adolescent psychiatrists per 100,000 youths vary widely, ranging from 1.3 in West Virginia to 17.5 in Massachusetts.⁵

Two major reasons for the shortage are (a) disincentives in the training programs of child and adolescent psychiatrists and (b) low payment rates from private insurers and Medicaid. Training for child and adult psychiatry is a five-year program (after four years of medical school): three years of adult psychiatry followed by two years of child psychiatry. According to Dr. Tom Anders, president of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry (AACAP), students have little to no exposure

There is both a shortage and a maldistribution of psychiatrists specializing in children, particularly in rural areas. to child psychiatry in their first three years of training, when they are forming their professional identity. And many cannot afford to accrue an extra two years of debt before starting to practice. "At least half of students who are interested in child psychiatry decide not to go the full route," says Anders.

Those who do enter the field find payment rates by commercial and public insurers to be low compared with customary charges. In 2002, the average private insurance reimbursement for a 45- to 50-minute session of individual psychotherapy with medical evaluation and management was \$47.95 less than the average charge of \$155.59. Medicaid rates are even lower. In California, for example, the difference between reimbursement and customary charges is more than \$100.6 In addition, most insurers pay the same rate for child psychiatrists as for adult psychiatrists, which does not account for the extra time needed to consult with family members and school personnel.

Numerous surveys find that payment rates are driving child and adolescent psychiatrists out of the public and private insurance market, which is now dominated by managed care. A 2002 national survey conducted by the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry found that 44 percent of these psychiatrists were accepting new patients who use Medicaid, 65 percent were accepting patients who used unmanaged private health insurance, and 53 percent accepted new patients with private managed care. "The lower the supply of child psychiatrists, the more they are in demand, which enables them to get out of managed care. I have heard anecdotally that many young graduates don't join managed care, they go into the cash business," says Dr. Wun Jung Kim, director of child and adolescent psychiatry at the Medical College of Ohio.

The number of child and adolescent psychiatry residency programs decreased from 130 in 1980 to 114 in 2002. The combination of low payment rates, reduced federal support for child and adolescent residency training (the Balanced Budget Act of 1997 reduced direct graduate medical education funding by 50 percent for subspecialty training), and the closure of state hospitals, which housed many of these training programs, likely underlies this shrinking of programs.

Pediatricians — Pediatricians and family physicians are being called on to identify, and often treat, the mental health problems of children. From 1979 to 1996, the rate of psychosocial problems flagged by pediatricians or family physicians increased from 7 percent to 19 percent of all office visits by children.⁷ And it is striking that these doctors prescribe 85 percent of all psychotropic medications taken by children.⁸ (In contrast to child psychiatrists, there is no shortage of pediatricians in the United States, although there are areas of the country where they are few. By 2020, the number of pediatricians is expected to rise by 60 percent, whereas the child population is expected to grow by less than ten percent.)⁹

Numerous surveys find that payment rates are driving child and adolescent psychiatrists out of the public and private insurance market. "When I first started to practice in 1979, I never thought I'd see the amount of ADHD and depression that I'd have to manage today," says Dr. Joseph Hagan, a Vermont-based pediatrician and co-chair of the American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) Bright Futures Committee, which publishes practice guidelines on a range of issues, including mental health. Dr. Hagan notes that pediatric residency programs are increasing their behavioral and developmental training requirements, and pediatricians are clamoring for continuing medical education opportunities in this area. In the meantime, "developmental pediatric skills among experienced, board-certified pediatricians varies," he wrote in a 2001 commentary published in *Pediatrics*. 10

To help fill this knowledge gap, in 2000 the AAP released specific guidelines for identifying and treating ADHD, the number one mental disorder treated by primary care physicians and the condition that accounts for the largest number of children on psychotropic medication. Guidelines have not yet been published for other mental disorders, such as depression, obsessive-compulsive disorder, and conduct disorders.

In addition, in 2002, the American Board of Pediatrics created a formal subspecialty called developmental and behavioral pediatrics, with its own training and certification standards. The specialty includes three years of formal pediatric training followed by three years of fellowship, clinical work, research, and community-based service. Because the subspecialty is so new, it is difficult to project whether a substantial number of pediatricians will gravitate toward it. So far, 300 have become board certified, and more than 200 are scheduled to take the exam (given every other year) in 2004.¹¹

Dr. Hagan believes that pediatricians can handle medication management for children with a variety of mental disorders, although more complicated cases involving multiple diagnoses, as well as severe conditions, would probably best be handled by psychiatrists. But one problem, he says, is that many pediatricians do not have access to psychiatrists with whom to consult about treatment. "If I'm going to [prescribe], I need to be able to consult. When I want a murmur assessed by a pediatric cardiologist, I can get that. But I can't get [similar consultation] for psychiatry," Dr. Hagan says.

Pediatricians are also calling for changes in managed care reimbursement policies as they spend more time identifying and treating mental health disorders. A major concern, echoed by psychiatrists, is that managed care payment rates do not reimburse for the time physicians must spend talking to family members and teachers to assess whether a child has a particular disorder. In addition, many plans do not reimburse pediatricians for time counseling patients and their family members about their conditions. Another large criticism regards the mechanism of capitation, in which providers receive fixed monthly payments for each patient, no matter what their utilization. Many argue that capitation deters pediatricians from taking the time to address psychosocial problems.

Managed care payments do not account for the time physicians must spend talking to family members and teachers to assess a child's problem.

Non-Physician Prescribers — To deal in part with the shortage of psychiatrists, New Mexico and Louisiana have become the first two states to grant prescribing privileges to psychologists who complete specialized training. At least a dozen other states are considering such a move. The American Psychological Association has applauded such measures, noting that psychologists bring an expertise in assessing and treating mental illness that general practitioners—who are allowed to prescribe psychotropics—do not. They also point to studies that suggest that a combination of talk therapy and medication is the most effective way to treat mental illness, thus allowing psychologists to prescribe might lead to more efficient care.

Psychiatrists are wary of this expansion. "Prescribing medication is very complicated. You have to know a lot about drug interactions, how they metabolize and interact with various organs. We [psychiatrists] go to medical schools for four years to learn about these things," says AACAP president Dr. Anders.

The National Alliance for the Mentally III (NAMI), one of the nation's largest advocacy groups for those with mental illnesses, shares this concern. NAMI has stated that when it comes to people with severe mental illnesses, whose medications can cause toxicity if not carefully monitored, psychiatrists are the most suitable provider.¹²

Meanwhile, the American Psychological Association notes that accessibility is an issue of concern: there are 444 counties in the United States that lack psychiatrists but have psychologists.¹³ New Mexico is giving credentials to psychologists to prescribe medication in an effort to boost access in its rural areas. (Psychologists are on staff in many rural-area schools there.) But allowing psychologists to prescribe drugs may not solve the rural access problem in other states. Most mental health providers in rural areas are bachelor's degree—level social workers, notes David Lambert, president of the National Association for Rural Mental Health, which represents 500 consumer, provider, and research groups in the rural United States.¹⁴

Non-Prescribing Mental Health Providers

Over the past 40 years, practice patterns in mental health care have shifted dramatically. In the 1960s, when very few psychotropic drugs were available, most of the psychiatrist's work day consisted of psychotherapy. Today, psychiatrists are doing much less psychotherapy and increasingly are specializing in drug treatments. Managed care has made this economically more attractive—psychiatrists can be reimbursed substantially more per hour for providing medication management rather than just psychotherapy, or a combination of that with drug treatment. Even outside managed care, psychiatrists can earn more per hour doing medication management than psychotherapy.

However, there is now a greater variety of professionals trained to offer psycho- and behavioral therapy, such as psychologists, clinical social workers, and counselors, and thus there is more substitutability. Many, if not most, managed care organizations (MCOs) have policies that favor the use of social workers for talk therapies over psychologists. Social workers are either reimbursed at a lower rate than psychologists or are more willing to accept the MCO reimbursement rate for psychotherapy. Many MCOs include a higher mix of social workers than psychologists on their provider panels. In others, case managers encourage patients to use social workers.

The disparity in training among the disciplines has raised questions about how well social workers and counselors can help children with mental disorders. The minimum credential for social workers (who numbered 468,000 in 2000, although 97,290 were clinically trained)¹⁵ is a bachelor's degree, but many positions require a master's degree. For the most part, health plans require clinical social workers on their provider panels to have a master's degree plus two years of experience. Most counselors (who numbered 20,000 in 2000) have a master's degree. In contrast, it takes seven years of post-graduate training to become a psychologist (88,490 in 2002).¹⁶

Increasingly, concerns have been raised about the quality of training for all disciplines and their ability to deliver care that demonstrably improves the patient's condition.

EVIDENCE-BASED CARE

Just as they have swept the physical health world, evidence-based treatments are now being developed for children's mental health care to determine which medications, psycho- and behavioral therapies, and service strategies work best for a variety of conditions. The field is in its infancy. So far, evidence of effective strategies has been produced in university-based settings for a number of conditions such as depression, attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), and anxiety and conduct disorders. But for the most part, these practices are not being used yet in real-world settings.

To qualify as a mental health evidence-based intervention, the treatment must work in more than one study using a randomized experimental design. However, there are no uniform standards developed for this field of science as of yet. The American Psychological Association has created rigorous criteria for defining effective psychotherapies. Another group that determines whether pharmacology treatments, as well as school-based interventions, are effective is the Interdisciplinary Committee on Evidence-Based Youth Mental Health Care, a joint effort of the AAP, the AACAP, and the American Psychological Association.¹⁷

These organizations' studies of mental health have yielded some observations. When it comes to psychotherapies, parent training improves behaviors for children with conduct disorders and oppositional behavior.

Many, if not most, managed care organizations have policies that favor the use of social workers for talk therapies over psychologists.

Using non-phobic people as models of behavior and using reinforced practice can help children with phobias. For kids with depression, cognitive-behavioral therapy—where children learn coping skills and new ways of thinking instead of just discussing how they feel—has been shown to make a difference.

"What we see most commonly in usual practice is something called processing of experience or reflection. The therapist asks about the patient's week. 'Tell me about the argument. How did you feel about it?' The session becomes an opportunity to have a sympathetic person think through the experience together [with the patient]. But usual practice is often not as structured or agenda-driven as evidence-based procedures," says Dr, John Weisz, an expert in children's evidence-based treatments and director of Harvard University's Judge Baker Children's Center.

"The difference between many forms of usual practice and evidence-based treatments is that [such treatments] have a skills-building agenda," Weisz says. The therapist might ask "'What thoughts did you have when you had this experience with your friend? Was that a realistic thought? What would be a more realistic way to think about that experience?'" Weisz says these questions would "have goals to build specific coping skills."

Although there has been a tremendous growth in psychotropic medication use among children, there is little research on its safety and effectiveness. Most of what is known about such drugs that are approved by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) comes from studies of adults. The FDA is only allowed to approve a medication for a defined population, but, once approved, physicians are allowed to prescribe the drug for anyone—a practice known as "off-label" use. The drug manufacturer, however, is only allowed to market the drug to the FDA-approved population.

The FDA has approved few psychotropic drugs for children's use. Stimulants such as methylphenidate (for example, Ritalin) have been approved for treating ADHD. According to the surgeon general's report on mental health, ADHD is the only condition for which there is a solid research base that medication works and is (at least in the short-term) safe. A major government study found that stimulants are more effective than psychotherapy alone in treating ADHD. However, the success hinged on close medication management, such as adjustment of doses once a month. Many children with ADHD have their medication checked much less frequently.

For treating childhood obsessive-compulsive disorder, the FDA approved in 1999 the use of two medications: fluvoxamine and sertraline (Zoloft).

To treat childhood depression, a growing number of medications in the class of selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) are being prescribed for children, such as Prozac, Paxil, Celexa, and Zoloft. The FDA has approved only Prozac for pediatric use. Studies of antidepressant use among children have had mixed results, depending on the medication, and

Although there has been a tremendous growth in psychotropic medication use among children, there is little research on its safety and effectiveness. recently some studies have found increases in serious depression and suicidal thoughts and attempts by children using some SSRIs.²⁰

In response to public concerns, the FDA in March 2004 issued an advisory to clinicians, parents, and caregivers to "closely monitor all young patients on therapy with antidepressant drugs." In June 2004, New York Attorney General Eliot Spitzer sued GlaxoSmithKline PLC, the firm that manufactures Paxil, for not publishing studies that showed negative impacts of Paxil on children. ²²

A study published in August 2004 in the *Journal of the American Medical Association (JAMA)* found that a combination of Prozac and cognitive-behavioral therapy was the best method for treating adolescent depression. Seventy-one percent of the study's participants who used this combination overcame their depression. The study, conducted by researcher John March and colleagues at Duke University and funded by the National Institute of Mental Health (NIMH), found that Prozac alone was effective in treating 61 percent of patients, whereas cognitive-behavioral therapy alone worked with 43 percent. Thirty-five percent of the study participants improved with a placebo.²³ The study also found a small but increased risk of suicidal behavior among children taking Prozac.

The link between children's SSRI use and suicide was confirmed in September by an FDA advisory committee, which recommended that the FDA place a black box label—the strongest warning the agency could issue—on all antidepressant drugs to warn of the increased suicide risk among pediatric patients. The panel did not recommend a ban on antidepressants for children, noting that the drugs have shown benefit to some and that the risk of depressed children committing suicide if left untreated is higher than their risk for suicide on antidepressants. On October 15, 2004, the FDA announced the requirement of the black box warning on all antidepressant medications.²⁴

(Researchers have not been able to determine why antidepressants may increase children's suicidal behaviors, but some theories are gaining attention. One posits that, during the first few days of use, the medication alleviates the lethargy felt by depressed children with suicidal thoughts, giving them the "energy" to act on such thoughts. Another suggests that, in some cases, children with bipolar disorder are misdiagnosed as having depression and prescribed antidepressants, which throw them into manic episodes that trigger suicide. Providers recommend closely monitoring children during the first ten days after beginning antidepressant use.)

The *JAMA* research has the potential for changing the way providers treat childhood depression. In an interview with National Public Radio, Dr. Harold Koplewicz, child psychiatrist and director of New York University's Child Study Center, said he has been treating depressed teens by first using talk therapy and then moving to medication use. In light of this research, he told the reporter, "Today, if I had a teenager present with depression I would certainly tell [his or her] parents that

medication should be started immediately and after the patient was on medication, we would start cognitive-behavioral therapy."²⁵

Overall, the few evidence-based treatments that exist for children's mental health problems are highly regimented; manuals have been written for implementing many of them. For the most part, they are not being used yet in private practice, public clinics, schools, and hospitals. This is not to say that all mental health providers are giving ineffective care. Many clinicians use a combination of strategies that—through their own experience, intuition, and judgment—work. But because their practices have not been studied in randomized trials, they are not proven as effective.²⁶

Although the scientific approach to testing strategies and practices has also shed some light on what may not work in children's mental health care, many of these practices are still being implemented and reimbursed by health plans. For instance, experts now question whether a therapy known as "critical incident stress debriefing," in which trauma victims are encouraged to describe and vent their emotions within one to three days of a traumatic incident, is more harmful than helpful. Group therapy may actually increase behavior problems among high-risk teens with conduct disorders. A number of experts believe that psychotherapy without stimulants does little to help children with ADHD. Children with severe emotional disturbance who are placed in group homes often get worse once they return to their own homes, yet group homes continue to be used and payments for them continue to be reimbursed.²⁷

In this nascent field of evidence-based treatment for children's mental health, questions remain regarding the effectiveness of these strategies in real-world settings, such as clinics, schools, and providers' offices. Studies of such treatment have typically been conducted in university laboratories, where patients are chosen with a particular set of problems, and providers possess a known set of skills and experience. Many experts caution that conditions are not as tidy in the real world. Patients often come to the clinical setting with multiple disorders as well as family problems, such as parents' substance abuse. They may also terminate care early. In addition, providers may not strictly adhere to treatment strategies recommended in a manual, and more experienced providers may also resist new ways to treat their patients.²⁸

Not all agree that formalizing evidence-based care for children's mental health is a good move. Some providers believe that if it becomes the standard in professional training and a condition for third party payment, it will restrict their creativity in finding the best ways to help their patients. Others fear that once treatment strategies are formalized, researchers and practitioners will have little incentive to improve on them.

But because this movement is so new, evidence-based measurements for children's mental health care have not much affected managed care practice yet. "On evidence-based treatment, we're just scratching the surface," says Dr. Rhonda Robinson-Beale, chief medical officer for Not all agree that formalizing evidencebased care for children's mental health is a good move. CIGNA Behavioral Health, which covers 14 million people. According to Dr. Beale, CIGNA examines the medication treatment plans for patients—adults and children—in inpatient psychiatric units, checking for cases in which the plan does not mesh with guidelines put out by the American Psychiatric Association.

Dr. Richard Frank, health economics professor at Harvard Medical School, concurs that behavioral health organizations are starting to use evidence-based treatment measures in the area of medication management for conditions that have well-documented treatment practices. They are starting with strategies to ensure patients are not only prescribed the appropriate medication but that they are taking it.

Dr. Frank believes it is premature to try to implement a uniform standard for evidence-based psychotherapy. "Having it stew out there in the world a little bit longer might be a better thing," he says.

COMMUNITY-BASED SYSTEMS OF CARE

Provider supply and effective care for children's mental health take on broader meanings when applied to community-based systems of care for children with severe mental illnesses. Since the mid-1980s, the trend in caring for children with serious emotional disturbance has shifted the focus of care away from psychiatric hospitals and toward community-based care—day programs, respite care for families, therapeutic foster care, and home-based counseling to stabilize families and prevent a child's institutionalization. States and the federal government have taken the lead in creating such systems of care, using substantial funds from the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) and Medicaid.

Public mental health systems for children across the states are experiencing workforce shortages. "There's a cry from the children's mental health directors in the states. They're having a terrible time getting qualified people to come and work within the public sector," says Joan Dodge, with the National Technical Assistance Center for Children's Mental Health at Georgetown University. Ninety percent of states have reported difficulty in recruiting and retaining child welfare case workers, ²⁹ and 21 state mental health agencies reported shortages of social workers in 2001. ³⁰

A shortage of psychiatrists is particularly acute in the public mental health sector. Twenty-two state mental health authorities reported shortages of psychiatrists in state hospitals; 21 reported such shortages in community mental health programs. To deal with this, 25 states have allowed nonphysicians—a mix of nurse practitioners and physician assistants—to prescribe and/or monitor patients' medications.³¹

Regarding effective systems of care, experts largely agree on what constitutes a quality system. For instance, systems that (*a*) are family-driven, (*b*) create care plans that incorporate parents' needs, (*c*) are culturally and

The trend in caring for children with serious emotional disturbance has shifted away from psychiatric hospitals, toward community-based care.

linguistically competent, (*d*) use case managers appropriately, and (*e*) employ staff who can work well across various agencies (schools, juvenile justice, child welfare, special education, public mental health) are considered quality systems.³²

A body of evidence-based care is also emerging for these systems of care. Among the findings, children released from institutions and placed in therapeutic foster care show better behavior and fewer rehospitalizations than those released to community care. One treatment showing extremely strong effects is multi-systemic therapy (MST). It is a short (3 to 4 month) program in which providers visit the home, sometimes daily, to improve not only the behavior of children who are at risk of entering the juvenile justice system but also the coping skills of family members. MST has significantly reduced out-of-home placements and arrests among these children.³³

But researchers note that workers in the public mental health system are largely ill-prepared to implement evidence-based care. "Rarely do professionals receive training in the values, skills and attitudes consistent with reforms that call for partnerships with families, cultural competence in service delivery, comprehensive cross agency interventions, individualized care and home and community-based approaches," note the authors of a paper published by the National Technical Assistance Center.³⁴

A number of states are taking steps to remedy these training deficits. Pennsylvania has formed a training institute that is part of its Child and Adolescent Service System Program (CASSP), which, with federal support, offers community-based care for children with severe emotional disturbance. The institute has developed a set of core competencies for providing mental health care for children in the public CASSP system. These include best practice models for individual care, public systems management, and working with families. The goal is that continuing education programs for various system providers will contain these core competencies.³⁵ In similar fashion, the Maryland Department of Health and Mental Hygiene in spring 2004 convened a strategic planning session with multiple stakeholders to develop strategies for the recruitment, retention, and training of professionals and paraprofessionals who work with children with mental health needs and their families.³⁶

SERVING MINORITIES

Culture—ethnicity, race, and shared norms and beliefs—has a distinct impact on mental health. It influences how patients manifest and communicate their symptoms, their willingness to seek treatment, and their networks of support, according to a 2001 surgeon general's report.³⁷ The report found that, although mental disorders are just as prevalent within minority populations in the United States, minorities are less likely to seek care, and the care that they do receive is often of a lower quality than care provided to non-minorities.

Although mental disorders are just as prevalent among minorities, they are less likely to seek care.

Minority representation, as well as a knowledge of how to approach people of different cultures, is lacking in the mental health workforce. Although 12 percent of the U.S. population is black, only 2 percent of psychologists, 2 percent of psychiatrists, and 4 percent of social workers are black providers. Moreover, there are only 29 Hispanic mental health professionals for every 100,000 Hispanics in the United States, compared with 173 non-Hispanic white providers per 100,000.

Minorities are also poorly represented in studies of evidence-based treatments, according to the surgeon general's report. The surgeon general has called for targeted training funds to lure more minorities into the mental health professions, as well as greater participation of minorities in mental health research.

ACTIONS BEING TAKEN

To improve the children's mental health workforce supply and the practice of effective care, a number of actions are being taken in the public and private sectors.

Boosting Provider Supply

In March 2003, Rep. Patrick Kennedy (D-RI) introduced the Child Healthcare Crisis Relief Act (H.R. 1359), which would use educational incentives to lure more students into the children's mental health professions. The bill would extend Medicare graduate medical education funding to child psychiatry training programs and create a loan forgiveness program for child and adolescent psychiatrists. The bill would also offer scholarships and loan forgiveness to bolster the numbers of school psychologists and social workers, school counselors and psychiatric nurses. H.R. 1350 has 57 co-sponsors. A similar bill, S. 1223, was introduced in the Senate by Gordon Smith and has 13 co-sponsors.

Improving Provider Training

Experts have acknowledged a national crisis in the training of the mental health workforce, a problem that until recently has been driving the shortcomings in the quality and currency of mental health care for children in the private and public sectors. In order for evidence-based treatments to be practiced, they must be taught to students in the various disciplines and to professionals through continuing education. For the most part, this is not happening.³⁹ To address this and other training inadequacies, agents across professions as well as government have come together to form the Annapolis Coalition on Behavioral Health Workforce Education. The coalition's goals are ambitious and include developing an agreed-upon set of skills to be used in psychiatry, psychology, social work, counseling, and other professions providing mental health care, as well as improvements in methods of education and training.

The coalition, which receives SAMHSA funding, was founded by the American College of Mental Health Administration, a multidisciplinary body, and the Academic Behavioral Health Consortium, a nonprofit group comprised of university departments of psychiatry. In 2003 the coalition recommended to the President's New Freedom Commission on Mental Health that the federal government use a number of strategies to improve the behavioral health workforce, including instituting policies in federally funded health plans to promote appropriately prepared and supervised trainees.⁴⁰

Disseminating Best Practices

In partnership with the Annapolis Coalition, to promote best practices in mental health care, SAMHSA has launched a new "Science to Service Agenda" initiative. The initiative includes ongoing development of a national registry of effective programs and practices in mental health and substance abuse; 150 programs are listed thus far (see www.modelprograms.samhsa.gov). SAMHSA is also offering a range of grants to help public mental health systems implement evidence-based practice and develop the most effective ways to reduce service gaps.⁴¹

In terms of improving care practices, the MacArthur Foundation is funding a major effort, the Network on Youth Mental Health, which is reviewing the evidence for therapies to treat the most common childhood disorders and testing methods of delivering evidence-based practices in community mental health centers. The initiative is also studying organizational and payment policies that discourage providers from practicing evidence-based care and will use this knowledge to develop ways to share evidence-based practices with a variety of clinics and providers.

LOOKING TOWARD THE FUTURE

There have been dramatic shifts in the composition of the children's mental health workforce, in the way that each discipline defines its role, and in the knowledge of talk therapies and medications that improve children's mental health problems. Combined with the large demand for services, these changes have created more questions than answers about how services should be delivered, who should deliver them, and what interventions should be used.

Experts have offered a number of projections. One is that clinical social workers, in the future, may assume the role of today's psychologists in providing extended psychotherapy. Psychologists, in turn, would provide the care typically offered now by psychiatrists (for example, prescribing and monitoring medication), and psychiatrists would become specialists in the biomedical aspects of mental illness. Richard Scheffler, a health economist at University of California, Berkeley, offered this scenario in a 2003 article that appeared in *Health Affairs*.⁴²

In the future, clinical social workers may assume the role of today's psychologists in providing extended psychotherapy.

Another scenario is that the development of core competencies in children's mental health may eventually erode the concept of separate disciplines (social work, counseling, psychology, psychiatry) in favor of skill sets. Dr. Ron Manderscheid, chief of the Survey and Analysis Branch of SAMHSA's Center for Mental Health Services, posits that once a core set of requirements is developed, providers' expertise would be distinguished by their mastery of serving a unique population, such as minority children, or those with serious emotional disturbance.

Some experts can already project the kinds of changes that evidence-based practices will require of the workforce. They are likely to call for additional training for specific procedures, such as MST, and a retooling of skills to practice strategies, such as cognitive-based therapy. New knowledge in SSRI treatment could require providers to manage their practices differently to keep close track of patients' reactions to drugs, says Dr. Kelly Kelleher, director of the Office of Clinical Sciences at Children's Research Institute in Ohio and professor of pediatrics at The Ohio State University.

Others acknowledge that evidence-based treatments, with their regimented manuals and practice guidelines, could allow providers without doctoral credentials (for example, clinical social workers or master's level counselors) to have just as much of a chance of improving patient outcomes as psychologists. Two pioneers in this field, Dr. Kimberly Hoagwood at Columbia University and Dr. John Weisz at Harvard, note that the bulk of evidence-based talk therapies could conceivably be delivered by master's level clinicians. This calls into question the need for providers with higher credentials to provide front-line mental health care.

ENDNOTES

- 1. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS), *Mental Health: A Report of the Surgeon General*, (Rockville, MD: National Institute of Mental Health, 1999) chap. 3; accessed on February 10, 2004 at www.surgeongeneral.gov/library/mentalhealth/pdfs/c3.pdf.
- 2. President's New Freedom Commission on Mental Health, "Achieving the Promise: Transforming Mental Health Care in America. Goal 4: Early Mental Health Screening, Assessment, and Referral to Services are Common Practice," Washington, DC, 2003; accessed on March 12, 2004 at www.mentalhealthcommission.gov/reports/FinalReport/FullReport-05.htm.
- 3. Data Trends, no. 72, University of South Florida, February 2003, summary of findings by M. Olfson *et al.* in "National Trends in the Use of Psychotropic Medications by Children," Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, 41(5), 514–521; accessed on August 2, 2004 at http://rtckids.fmhi.usf.edu/rtcpubs/datatrends/summary_72.pdf.
- 4. Wun Jung Kim, "Child and Adolescent Psychiatry Workforce: A Critical Shortage and National Challenge," *Academic Psychiatry*, 27, no. 4 (Winter 2003): 279.
- 5. Kim, "Child and Adolescent Psychiatry Workforce," Winter 2003.
- 6. Joshua E. Wilk *et al.*, "Access to Psychiatrists in the Public Sector and in Managed Health Plans," American Psychiatric Institute for Research and Education, 2003, 2–3.

- 7. Kelly J. Kelleher *et al.*, "Increasing Identification of Psychosocial Problems: 1979-1996," *Pediatrics*, 105 no. 6 (June 2000): 1313.
- 8. Renee Goodwin, Madelyn S. Gould, Carlos Blanco, and Mark Olfson, "Prescription of Psychotropic Medications to Youths in Office-Based Practice," *Psychiatric Services*, 52, no. 8 (August 2001): 1081–1087; accessed on June 7, 2004 at http://ps.psychiatryonline.org/cgi/content/full/52/8/1081.
- 9. DMS News, "U.S. Has Surplus of Pediatricians For Next Twenty Years," Dartmouth Medical School, March 2, 2004; accessed on August 9, 2004 at www.dartmouth.edu/dms/news/2004_h1/02mar2004_surplus.
- 10. Joseph Hagan, "The New Morbidity: Where the Rubber Hits the Road or the Practitioner's Guide to the New Morbidity," *Pediatrics*, 108, no.5 (November 2001): 1207; accessed on July 22, 2004 at http://pediatrics.aappublications.org/cgi/content/full/108/5/1206.
- 11. "Number of Diplomates Certified through December 2003," American Board of Pediatrics; accessed on October 12, 2004 at www.abp.org/abpfr1024.htm. Data on trainees from Anne Justus, telephone interview with the author on October 26, 2004.
- 12. John Buntin, "Shrink vs. Shrink," *Governing* (August 2003); accessed on June, 19, 2004 at www.governing.com/archive/2003/aug/psych.txt.
- 13. Fact sheet, "Reasons to Grant Prescriptive Authority to Appropriately Trained Psychologists," American Psychological Association Practice Organization, 2004; e-mailed to author on July 30, 2004.
- 14. Fact sheet, "Reasons to Grant," 2004.
- 15. Ronald W. Manderscheid and Marilyn Henderson, "Mental Health Practitioners and Trainees," chap. 21 of *Mental Health United States* 2002, SAMHSA's National Mental Health Information Center; accessed on October 26, 2004 at http://media.shs.net/KEN/pdf/SMA01-3938/MHUS02_Chapter_21.pdf.
- 16. Bureau of Labor Statistics, *Occupational Outlook Handbook*, 2004-05 Edition: Social Workers, U.S. Department of Labor, March 21, 2004; accessed on August 4, 2004 at www.bls.gov/oco/ocos060.htm.
- 17. Kimberly Hoagwood *et al.*, "Evidence-Based Practice in Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services," *Psychiatric Services*, 52, no.9, (September 2001): 1180.
- 18. DHHS, Mental Health, 140.
- 19. "NIMH Research on Treatment for Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD): The Multimodal Treatment Study—Questions and Answers," National Institute of Mental Health, April 9, 2004; accessed on October 25, 2004 at www.nimh.nih.gov/childhp/mtaqa.cfm.
- 20. FDA Talk Paper, "FDA Issues Public Health Advisory on Cautions for Use of Antidepressants in Adults and Children," U.S. Food and Drug Administration, March 22, 2004; accessed on August 4, 2004 at www.fda.gov/bbs/topics/ANSWERS/2004/ANS01283.html.
- 21. "FDA Issues Public Health Advisory," March 22, 2004.
- 22. Christopher Windham and Barbara Martinez, "Saga of Unpublished Drug Data Takes an Unexpected Twist," *The Wall Street Journal Online*, June 21, 2004.
- 23. John March *et al.*, "Fluoxetine, Cognitive-Behavioral Therapy, and Their Combination for Adolescents with Depression," *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 292, no. 7 (2004): 807–820.
- 24. "FDA Launches a Multi-Pronged Strategy to Strengthen Safeguards for Children Treated With Antidepressant Medications," U.S. Food and Drug Administration, FDA News, October 15, 2004; accessed on October 15, 2007 at www.fda.gov/bbs/topics/news/2004/NEW01124.html.
- 25. David Baron, "Gauging Risks, Benefits of Prozac in Teens," on *All Things Considered*, August 17, 2004; accessed on August 19, 2004 at www.npr.org/rundowns/rundown.php?prgId=2&prgDate=17-Aug-2004.

- 26. Pamela S. Hyde *et al.*, "Turning Knowledge into Practice: A Manual for Behavioral Health Administrators and Practitioners about Understanding and Implementing Evidence-Based Practices," The Technical Assistance Collaborative, Inc., Fall 2003, 15; accessed on July 30, 2004 at www.tacinc.org/cms/admin/cms/_uploads/docs/EBPManual.pdf.
- 27. Hoagwood, "Evidence-Based Practice in Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services," 1185; and Ruth Hughes and William Northey, testimony to the Institute of Medicine Committee on Crossing the Quality Chasm: An Adaptation to Mental Health and Substance Abuse Disorders, April 26, 2004, transcript from Alliance of Mental Health Professions.
- 28. Hoagwood, "Evidence-Based Practice in Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services," 1186; and Richard Frank, telephone interview with the author, August 3, 2004.
- 29. Larke Huang *et al.*, "Transforming the Workforce in Children's Mental Health," 9, available at http://annapoliscoalition.org/pdfs/Transforming_Child_MH_Workforce_Article_3_22_04.pdf; published in *Administration and Policy in Mental Health*, 32, no. 2 (November 2004): 167.
- 30. "State Profile Highlights. Workforce Issues at State Mental Health Agencies: 2001," National Association of State Mental Health Program Directors Research Institute, No. 02-10, May 2003; accessed on June 18, 2004 at http://nri.rdmc.org/Profiles01/10Workforceissues.pdf.
- 31. "Workforce Issues at State Mental Health Agencies: 2001," May 2003.
- 32. Huang, "Transforming the Workforce in Children's Mental Health," 10.
- 33. Hoagwood, "Evidence-Based Practice in Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services," 1183.
- 34. Huang, "Transforming the Workforce in Children's Mental Health," 4.
- 35. Huang, "Transforming the Workforce in Children's Mental Health," 18.
- 36. Joan Dodge, telephone interview with the author, August 30, 2004.
- 37. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS), *Mental Health: Culture, Race and Ethnicity—A Supplement to Mental Health: A Report of the Surgeon General*, August 2001; accessed on October 2, 2004 at http://media.shs.net/ken/pdf/SMA-01-3613/sma-01-3613A.pdf.
- 38. DHHS, Mental Health Culture, Race and Ethnicity.
- 39. Michael A. Hoge, Leighton Y. Huey, Maria J. O'Connell, "Best Practices in Behavioral Health Workforce Education and Training," October 2, 2003, 3; manuscript written for the Annapolis Coalition on Behavioral Health Workforce Education, accessed on September 8, 2004 at http://annapoliscoalition.org/pdfs/best_practices_manuscript.pdf.
- 40. Michael A. Hoge and John A. Morris, "Behavioral Health Workforce Education: An Essential Element of Sustainable Reform," recommendations from the Annapolis Coalition on Behavioral Health Workforce Education, presented as public comment to the President's New Freedom Commission on Mental Health, February 5, 2003; accessed on October 2, 2004 at www.annapoliscoalition.org/pdfs/public_comment.pdf.
- 41. Kevin Hennessey, "SAMHSA's Science to Service Agenda," PowerPoint presentation to the National Association of County Behavioral Health Directors, July 16, 2004; accessed on October 4, 2004 at www.nacbhd.org/conferences/2004_annual_conference/6.ppt.
- 42. Richard M. Scheffler and Paul B. Kirby, "The Occupational Transformation of the Mental Health System," *Health Affairs*, 22, no. 5 (September/October 2003): 177–188.